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The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 

clerk will call the roll. 
The legislative clerk proceeded to 

call the roll. 
Mr. FRIST. Mr. President, I ask 

unanimous consent that the order for 
the quorum call be rescinded. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

Mr. FRIST. Mr. President, I yield 
back all time on the judge nomina-
tions. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. All time 
is yielded back. The question is, Will 
the Senate advise and consent to the 
nominations, en bloc? 

The nominations were confirmed, en 
bloc. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The 
President shall be immediately noti-
fied of the Senate’s action. 

f 

MORNING BUSINESS 

Mr. FRIST. Mr. President, I ask 
unanimous consent that there now be a 
period for the transaction of morning 
business, with Senators permitted to 
speak for up to 10 minutes each. 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Without 
objection, it is so ordered. 

f 

AMERICANS IN LEBANON 

Ms. STABENOW. Mr. President, ear-
lier this week I spoke about the fact 
that there would be tremendous hard-
ship on people who are currently in 
Lebanon—American citizens leaving in 
the midst of a war zone. The stated pol-
icy, earlier this week, was to require 
people to pay a fee to leave, and I am 
appreciative of the fact that, after 
speaking out and after introducing a 
bill that, in fact, would allow them to 
waive the fees, in fact, the Secretary of 
State has done that. 

I appreciate the fact that they are 
proceeding with that and the fact that 
people are now beginning to move from 
the region. I urge that that continue to 
happen as quickly as possible. We have 
many innocent people in harm’s way. 
We need to remember that and do ev-
erything we possibly can to protect 
them. 

f 

MIDDLE EAST CRISIS 

Mr. SPECTER. Mr. President, I have 
sought recognition to speak briefly 
about the situation with Hamas at-
tacking Israel from the south, the 
Hezbollah attacking Israel from the 
north, and the actions of Israel in de-
fending herself in accordance with 
international law under article 51 of 
the United Nations charter. 

The action against Israel from the 
south was provoked by Hamas and the 
Palestinian Authority with the kidnap-
ping of an Israeli soldier and the firing 
of rockets into southern Israel. The ac-
tion against Israel from the north was 

provoked by Hezbollah firing rockets 
into northern Israel. Regrettably, the 
conflict has escalated but the parties 
responsible for the conflict are Hamas 
to the south and Hezbollah to the 
north. 

The action of Hezbollah comes as a 
surrogate for Syria and from Iran. An 
Israeli ship was struck by an Iranian 
missile in conjunction with other cir-
cumstantial evidence of Iran having so- 
called advisers in Lebanon. There is 
strong reason to believe that the rock-
et was fired by Iran—not conclusive, 
but strong reason to believe. If so, it is 
an act of war. 

The United Nations ought to call 
Iran and Syria on the carpet to explain 
their conduct in backing Hezbollah, in 
providing personnel to do more than 
train Hezbollah, more than advisers 
being integral parts of the military of-
fensive of Hezbollah. 

The Israelis living in northern Israel 
have complained about Hezbollah hav-
ing a knife at their throat. With so 
many rockets poised on the southern 
Lebanese border and with a provo-
cation of Hezbollah, it certainly war-
rants the action which has been taken 
by Israel on the premises. 

It is regrettable that there have been 
civilian casualties, but I do believe 
that Israel has made every reasonable 
and realistic effort to minimize such 
casualties. There is inevitably collat-
eral damage in war, but this is an occa-
sion when the international commu-
nity ought to call Iran and Syria to 
task for their provocative acts for 
using Hezbollah as a surrogate. 

In the context of what has happened, 
I think President Bush was entirely 
correct in his statements that Israel 
had a right to defend itself against 
Hezbollah in the north and a right to 
defend against Hamas in the south. 

Mr. President, I speak today about 
the recent unprovoked and coordinated 
attacks that have been launched on 
Israel by Hezbollah in Lebanon and 
Hamas in Gaza. These provocative at-
tacks are further highlighting the role 
both Iran and Syria play in supporting 
Hezbollah. Israel is now forced to fight 
a defensive war on two fronts as 
Hezbollah terrorists and Palestinian 
militants are committing countless 
acts of aggression towards Israel. 

Israel’s response to Hamas’s and 
Hezbollah’s continuing bombardment 
of Israel, the murder of its soldiers, and 
the capture of three Israeli soldiers is 
justified. Israel unilaterally evacuated 
settlements and military bases in Gaza 
last September after an occupation 
since the 1967 Middle East war. It has 
not returned with significant forces 
since then, despite near-daily rocket 
fire from the Gaza strip into southern 
Israel. As recognized by the U.N., Israel 
completely pulled out of Lebanon in 
2000, despite missile fire from Southern 
Lebanon into Israel. The capture of 
Israeli soldiers was unprovoked by 

Israel. Were the United States 
bombarded by Kassams and Katyusha 
and were its soldiers kidnapped we 
would also respond with force—propor-
tionate force—the force necessary to 
cease the bombardments and 
kidnappings. Yet again, the Middle 
East faces a crisis brought on by those 
opposed to the peace that is sought by 
so many. 

On September 12, 2005, to the jubila-
tion of the Palestinians living in Gaza, 
Israel unilaterally withdrew its mili-
tary and civilian presence from every 
inch of Gaza as part of a bold and cou-
rageous effort to reduce the tensions 
with Palestinians and enable them to 
better build a strong society on their 
own territory. The Palestinians in 
Gaza wasted no time destroying all 
Jewish houses of worship that were left 
behind in Gaza, but the world, includ-
ing the Israelis, remained silent be-
cause they did not want anything to 
derail this sincere effort for peace. Just 
several months later, the Palestinians 
elected Hamas, a terrorist organiza-
tion, to lead its government. During 
this time, Kassam missles have been 
regularly launched from Gaza into 
Israel and on June 25th, Palestinian 
gunmen within Hamas captured a 19- 
year old Israeli soldier, Corporal Gilad 
Shalit, and killed two others, at an 
army post within Israel. Corporal 
Shalit is the first Israeli soldier to be 
kidnapped by a Palestinian armed 
group since 1994. Israel immediately 
demanded release of the soldier. Hamas 
responded by offering only to provide 
information about Corporal Shalit, not 
his release, in exchange for the release 
of over 400 Palestinians in Israeli jails. 
Israel rightly refused an exchange, and 
hoped that international pressure 
would succeed. Having waited 3 days, 
on June 28th, Israeli troops pushed into 
Gaza to find and free Corporal Shalit. 

President Bush appealed to Pales-
tinian Fatah leader, Abbas and our 
Middle-East allies to exert pressure on 
Hamas to free Corporal Shalit. The 
U.S. ambassador to the UN, John 
Bolton, called on the Syrian president, 
Bashar Assad to arrest Hamas leader 
Khaled Mashaal, who is harbored in 
that country. Additionally, Egypt and 
Jordan urged Syria to use its influence 
with Hamas to win Shalit’s release. 
With no soldier and no prospect of his 
release, Israel continued its offensive, 
arresting 60 Palestinian officials and 
launching air strikes on bridges to pre-
vent movement of Shalit, on weapon 
storage sites, and on Gaza’s central 
power station. Hamas continued to 
launch Kassam missiles into Israel tar-
geting civilian population centers; and 
Palestinian militants, seeking cover 
among Palestinian civilians, used 
RPGs, grenades, mines, and assault ri-
fles to impede Israel’s actions. This is 
how the Palestinian leadership re-
sponds to Israel’s genuine actions for 
peace. The Israelis endured great polit-
ical and emotional divisions when they 
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